Al-Qaida Expands its Reach

The terrorist group remains relevant by using affiliates

By Robin Simcox, research fellow, Henry Jackson Society, London



Chiroma Maina, right, holds a picture of her abducted daughter, Comfort Amos, while sitting next to her husband, Jonah, and her daughter Helen at their home in Maiduguri, Nigeria, in May 2014. Comfort Amos was abducted by Boko Haram militants along with more than 200 of her secondary school classmates.

Assessing al-Qaida's health is not easy. On one hand, the United States' drones regularly kill al-Qaida's leaders, and the group has not pulled off a successful attack in the West since the London bombings of July 2005. On the other hand, al-Qaida controls territory across the Middle East and Africa and still has a significant presence in the world.

It can be equally difficult to define how exactly the group operates.¹ As the American Enterprise Institute's Katherine Zimmerman recently wrote, al-Qaida "relies on secrecy to survive. Even al-Qaida members are confused about each other's status. ... The covert nature of the network intentionally obscures many relationships."² Therefore, analyzing how al-Qaida operates is not only a challenge for the intelligence community and policymakers, it is also a challenge for group members themselves.

The conventional thinking in government circles is that the al-Qaida network consists of several different layers. At the top is the group's "core,"³ the senior leadership based in Afghanistan and/or Pakistan and led by Ayman al-Zawahri, al-Qaida's emir and Osama bin Laden's successor.

Beyond this core are al-Qaida's affiliates, formally integrated into the network that now exists: al-Shabab in Somalia, al-Qaida in the Arabian Peninsula (AQAP) in Yemen, al-Nusrah Front (ANF) in Syria, and al-Qaida in the Islamic Maghreb (AQIM) in the African Sahel. Leaders of these groups have publicly sworn loyalty to al-Qaida's emir and had this oath of loyalty recognized and accepted in turn. Assessing how far al-Qaida's network runs beyond these affiliates, and how active it is in countries such as Tunisia and Libya, requires additional exploration.

This article examines these questions and concludes that three factors have been key in ensuring why al-Qaida's threat endures: its decentralization and the rise of the regional affiliates that has accompanied this, the ongoing crisis in Syria, and the power of the group's ideology.

THE FALL OF THE CORE

A recent change within al-Qaida's

operating structure has brought into question previously held assumptions of the usefulness of using al-Qaida's core to understand how the group operates.

In 2013, AQAP emir Nasir al-Wuhayshi, a former bin Laden aide now based in Yemen, was promoted to the role of al-Qaida's "general manager" by al-Zawahri.⁴ This was the first time that al-Qaida promoted a leader from a regional affiliate to such a senior role, rather than from within the group's core leadership. This led a recent Foreign & Commonwealth Office paper to proclaim that the " 'AQ Core' is no more." Al-Wuhayshi's promotion showed that "Af/Pak based AQ figures ... do not necessarily have a higher standing than any of the other AQ groups."5 Similarly, analysts such as the Foundation for Defense of Democracies' Thomas Joscelyn have long argued that it "does not make sense to draw a firm line between al Qaeda's 'core,' which is imprecisely defined, and the affiliates. ... And al Qaeda has dispatched 'core' members around the globe."6

Al-Qaida diminished the relevance of its "core" when al-Zawahri reduced his role. While he remains the group's emir, the business intelligence group Five Dimensions Consultants learned that, at the beginning of 2014, al-Zawahri "relinquished operational leadership" to al-Wuhayshi "to avoid criticism of not being an effective leader."7 Clearly, al-Zawahri finds it difficult to communicate effectively with the rest of his network, leading to an even greater decentralization within al-Qaida. This is an understandable move, yet it reduces al-Zawahri's overall control of the network and his relevance within it.

Therefore, in understanding al-Qaida's overall threat, our analysis should focus on groups outside of the core.

AFFILIATE GROUPS

Al-Qaida affiliate groups have a great deal of operational autonomy and consist primarily of local membership.⁸ Their activities can include bombing operations, assassinations of government officials, kidnappings and basic governance of territory that they control. They also allow al-Qaida a geographic reach it did not possess before 9/11. A brief overview of these affiliates follows.

Yemen: AQAP's existence was formally announced in January 2009 following a merger between al-Qaida's Yemeni and Saudi branches. AQAP focuses on hollowing out the Yemeni state's strength by regularly assassinating intelligence and military officials. John Brennan, director of the U.S. Central Intelligence Agency, has called AQAP "very, very dangerous" and al-Qaida's "most active operational franchise."⁹

AQAP has attempted to attack Western aviation at least three times. Most notoriously, in December 2009, a Nigerian AQAP recruit, Umar Farouk Abdulmutallab, attempted to detonate a bomb concealed in his underwear while flying from Amsterdam to Detroit. In October 2010, the group concealed bombs in printer cartridges inside U.S.bound cargo planes during stopovers in the United Arab Emirates and the United Kingdom. Finally, in April 2012, AQAP planned to use another underwear bomb on a flight destined for the U.S. and was thwarted by a Saudi spy who had infiltrated the group.

However, AQAP's strength does not lie solely in terrorist attacks. During the revolution in Yemen, in the spring of 2011, AQAP's insurgency arm, Ansar al-Sharia, gained and then controlled territory in the provinces of Abyan and Shabwa, south Yemen. Ansar al-Sharia declared them Islamic "emirates" and provided a form of governance.¹⁰ This territory was held until a state counteroffensive in the summer of 2012. Therefore, AQAP's threat is multipronged. While its wishes to govern all of Yemen may be far-fetched, that is very clearly its ambition.

Somalia: Al-Shabab was formerly part of the Islamic Courts Union, a group of Shariah courts operating in Somalia. Following the Ethiopian invasion of Somalia in December 2006, al-Shabab emerged as an independent organization. Despite multiple declarations of loyalty from al-Shabab toward al-Qaida, it was not until February 2012 that these links were formalized. $^{\rm 11}$

Somali forces have had some success in expelling al-Shabab from territory it formerly controlled in Somalia, but the group is still an effective insurgent fighting force that easily recruits new followers.

In terms of its threat to the region and the West more broadly, there is a consistent tension within al-Shabab between those more focused on nationalist, Somali-specific issues and those concerned with global jihad. Al-Shabab's apparent involvement in the Westgate Shopping Mall attack in Kenya suggests that there is certainly an increasingly regional component to its threat. It also recently released a propaganda video calling for Westerners to carry out "lone wolf" suicide attacks in their home countries, although such al-Shabab attempts in the past have been unsuccessful.12

Al-Shabab may now be attempting to acquire chemical weapons. Mahdi Hashi, a Briton who recently had his citizenship revoked and is now facing terrorism charges in the U.S., is believed to have "substantial knowledge regarding an al-Shabab research and development department that was developing chemical weapons."¹³

The Sahel: AQIM is the latest manifestation of the Armed Islamic Group and the Salafist Group for Preaching and Combat (GSPC), two Algerian terrorist groups. The GSPC aligned itself with al-Qaida's global jihadist aims, and al-Zawahri acknowledged their integration into the al-Qaida network in a video released in September 2006.¹⁴

AQIM operates throughout North Africa's Sahel and Sahara regions, particularly in the mountainous regions of northern Mali, Algeria and parts of southern Libya. The group carries out military actions, including suicide bombings, and replenishes its resources via drug smuggling and kidnappings for ransom.

Syria: The ANF, a group created in the summer of 2011 as the country descended into civil war, represents

al-Qaida in Syria. It is one of the most effective rebel groups and boasts significant manpower, with an estimated 6,000 to 10,000 fighters.¹⁵

The ANF has carried out a string of car bombings and suicide attacks and established basic administration and provision of services in areas that it controls. It has seized oil fields in eastern Syria, although the control of these is under threat from fellow rebel groups, such as the Islamic State of Iraq and al-Sham (ISIS).¹⁶

The ongoing violence in Syria has provided fresh opportunities for al-Qaida to attack the West and has provided an enormous boost to the overall jihadist movement. The number of foreign fighters there is higher than in any other jihadist conflict zone since the Soviet Union invaded Afghanistan.¹⁷ There could be as many as 2,000 Western recruits in Syria, according to a December 2013 analysis from the International Centre for the Study of Radicalisation.¹⁸ Although operations focus on attacking Syrian President Bashar al-Assad's forces, the war has provided a large pool of potential volunteers for attacks on Western targets. The British security service has already outlined such concerns, stating that:

"Foreign fighters can gain combat experience, access to training and a network of overseas extremist contacts. The skills, contacts and status acquired overseas can make these individuals a much greater threat when they return to the UK, even if they have not been tasked directly to carry out an attack on their return. Experience of fighting overseas with terrorist groups can also promote radicalisation."¹⁹

A CHALLENGER TO THE THRONE?

While al-Qaida has been largely successful in taking in new affiliates since 9/11, it has consistently failed to rein in one of them — its representative in Iraq, ISIS (formerly known as al-Qaida in Iraq, the Mujahideen Shura Council and the Islamic State of Iraq).

In April 2013, ISIS emir Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi claimed that the ANF was just a component of the ISI (as it was



A Syrian rescue worker aids a man following an airstrike in Aleppo in June 2014. Al-Qaida affiliates have been active in a civil war that has killed more than 162,000 people since March 2011. AFP/GETTY IMAGES

then known) and that his group would be changing its name to ISIS to reflect its active role in the Syrian conflict. When ANF emir Abu Mohammad al-Jolani objected, al-Zawahri told al-Baghdadi that his group should focus only on Iraq. Al-Baghdadi refused.²⁰

This was not the first time there had been tension between al-Qaida's senior leadership and their Iraqi representative. Bin Laden and al-Zawahri had previously been critical of the indiscriminate nature of terrorist attacks by ISIS' precursor groups, which were known to have ignored their guidance. Relations deteriorated to the extent that al-Qaida expelled ISIS from the network in early 2014.²¹

ISIS is now attempting to usurp al-Qaida's place as the pre-eminent jihadi group. ISIS has criticised al-Zawahri's leadership,22 and according to Five Dimensions Consultants, al-Baghdadi sent a letter to several jihadi groups asking that they pledge allegiance to him rather than al-Zawahri. Ansar Beit al-Maqdis, Egypt's al-Qaida-inspired militant organization, has already agreed to do so,23 and a recent ISIS cell arrested in Saudi Arabia were former AQAP fighters who had abandoned the group in favor of al-Baghdadi's.24 AQAP member Maamoun Hatem also expressed public support for ISIS.²⁵ Yet despite this, the al-Qaida affiliates that have issued official public statements on this issue have so far all backed al-Zawahri's leadership.

The formation of a jihadist group that is more theologically extreme than al-Qaida is not a complete surprise. Bin Laden survived an assassination attempt in Sudan in 1994 carried out by those who did not regard him as adequately Islamic, and documents discovered in his Abbottabad compound showed him to be critical of jihadists he regarded as too extreme.26 Yet time will tell whether ISIS's rise will displace al-Qaida at the head of the violent jihadist movement. Certainly, its success in gaining control over large amounts of territory in Iraq in June 2014 make it a credible challenger.

THE BROADER AL-QAIDA NETWORK

Al-Qaida has ties to several networks across the Middle East and Africa. Some of these may be formal affiliates not publicly acknowledged by al-Zawahri — an attempt to avoid international pressure or prevent these groups from alienating domestic audiences they are attempting to cultivate.

Iran: One of the more surprising



Iraqi security forces arrest suspected militants of the violent extremist group Islamic State of Iraq and the Levant during a raid and weapons search operation in Hawija in April 2014. The operation resulted in arrests and the seizure of weapons and ammunition. REUTERS

networks that al-Qaida has operated is in a country that is traditionally regarded as an enemy: Iran. A network of low-to-middle level al-Qaida fixers — personnel who serve as travel agents and financial intermediaries for al-Qaida operatives – operates in Zahedan, a city in eastern Iran near the borders with Afghanistan and Pakistan.²⁷ The U.S. Treasury regards Iran as a "critical transit point" for al-Qaida's activities in Afghanistan and Pakistan, with this network also sending funds and fighters to Syria.²⁸

There is also a connection between al-Qaida in Iran and a possible attack in the West. Chiheb Esseghaier, accused by the Canadian government of plotting to derail a passenger train traveling between Canada and the U.S., is suspected of receiving direction and guidance from al-Qaida "elements" based in Zahedan.²⁹

However, a host of al-Qaida figures departed Iran in early 2014, suggesting that this network could now be dispersing.³⁰

The Sahel: Al-Qaida's influence in the Sahel extends beyond AQIM. Ansar al-Dine (AAD), for example, was financed by al-Qaida,³¹ while the Movement for Unity and Jihad in West Africa (MUJAO) is an AQIM splinter group.³² Mokhtar Belmokhtar, formerly one of AQIM's top commanders, also formed his own group, the Signed in Blood Battalion. This group took over a gas plant near In Amenas, Algeria, killing 39 people and holding 800 workers hostage in January 2014. Despite an earlier split from AQIM,³³ Belmokhtar still claimed the In Amenas operation was conducted in al-Qaida's name.³⁴

In August 2013, MUJAO and the Signed in Blood Battalion merged, taking the name al-Murabitoun. This group is designated a terrorist organization by the U.S. government, which describes it as "the greatest near-term threat to U.S. and Western interests in the Sahel."³⁵ In April 2014, the SITE Intelligence Group reported that Belmokhtar pledged his group's allegiance to al-Zawahri, as opposed to ISIS.³⁶

Al-Qaida is also active in increasingly ungoverned Libya and instructs its followers to gather weapons and run training camps.³⁷ This presence mainly comes via AQAP, AQIM and related individuals.³⁸

The Ansar Al-Sharias, Tunisia and Libya: The Tunisian group, Ansar al-Sharia, is closely tied to al-Qaida. Its leader, Seifallah ben Hassine, is connected to senior al-Qaida figures,³⁹ and helped establish the jihadist Tunisian Combat Group.⁴⁰ Ansar al-Sharia Tunisia was designated a terrorist group by the U.S. State Department in January 2014, which described it as "ideologically aligned with al-Qaida and tied to its affiliates, including AQIM."⁴¹ Ansar al-Sharia chapters also operate in the Libyan cities of Darnah and Benghazi.

The State Department recently described all Ansar al-Sharia groups operating in Libya and Tunisia as sharing "some aspects of AQ ideology, but are not formal affiliates and generally maintain a local focus."⁴² However, these ties may be closer than the State Department suspects. For example, the Tunisian government claims that al-Qaida funds the Tunisian branch of Ansar al-Sharia.⁴³

Nigeria: Al-Qaida's main connections to Nigeria are through Boko Haram, a group that has killed thousands in Nigeria and was designated as a terrorist organization by the U.S. in November 2013.⁴⁴ Boko Haram leaders have had contact with the upper echelons of al-Qaida, possibly including Osama bin Laden.⁴⁵ Furthermore, in 2002, bin Laden dispatched one of his aides to Nigeria to distribute \$3 million to sympathetic Salafist groups. Among the recipients was Mohammed Yusuf, Boko Haram's founder.⁴⁶

The U.S. government suspects "communications, training, and weapons links" between Boko Haram, AQAP, al-Shabab and AQIM.⁴⁷ The AQIM/Boko Haram collaboration "is a mature relationship that allows Boko Haram an avenue to advance its capability, and gives AQIM influence over a developing al Qaeda affiliate and a rich target list," a U.S. House of Representatives Homeland Security Committee report stated. It also allows AQIM to expand into Nigeria.⁴⁸

Boko Haram is tied to other parts of al-Qaida's broader network. According to the United Nations, "a number of Boko Haram members fought alongside al Qaeda affiliated groups in Mali in 2012 and 2013 before



A man walks away from Somalia's parliament building in Mogadishu after it was bombed by al-Qaida militant group al-Shabab, killing four people in May 2014. REUTERS

returning to Nigeria with terrorist expertise."⁴⁹ For example, AAD hosted hundreds of members of Boko Haram in territory it used to control in Mali,⁵⁰ while the Nigerian group is also thought to have trained with and assisted in operations alongside — MUJAO.⁵¹

Furthermore, more than 30 members of Boko Haram trained in Afghanistan, with at least one receiving this training from al-Qaida.⁵²

Sinai Peninsula: In the summer of 2011, one U.S. official commented that there was "no longer any doubt that al Qaeda had some kind of potent presence" in the Sinai Peninsula.⁵³ While a group calling itself al-Qaida in the Sinai Peninsula claimed to be operating there briefly that year, in reality, al-Qaida's activities are more likely tied to the Muhammad Jamal Network (MJN), which operates in North Sinai.

Jamal is a jihadist tied to AQIM,⁵⁴ al-Zawahri⁵⁵ and the group he formerly headed, the Egyptian Islamic Jihad.⁵⁶ Jamal also has connections to the upper echelons of AQAP's leadership, including emir Nasir al-Wuhayshi and military chief Qasim al-Raymi,⁵⁷ and the MJN network has been funded by AQAP.⁵⁸

Despite Jamal's November 2012 arrest, his network continues to operate.⁵⁹ **North Caucasus:** Emarat Kavkaz, or the "Caucasus Emirate," is a terrorist organization affiliated with al-Qaida that emerged in 2004 and operates in the North Caucasus. Al-Qaida's representative in Chechnya, Abu Hafs al-Urduni, said that the group's leader, Doku Umarov, would run the jihadist movement there.⁶⁰ Following Umarov's death in March 2014, Aliaskhab Kebekov, a respected jihadist theologian, assumed leadership.⁶¹

Emarat Kavkaz has carried out bomb attacks in Russia, including the March 2010 Moscow Metro suicide bombings and the January 2011 Moscow Airport bombing. In July 2011, the UN listed Emarat Kavkaz as an al-Qaida associated group.⁶² The group is also tied to the Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan, which was funded by bin Laden and led by al-Qaida figures.⁶³

CONCLUSION

Al-Qaida's network — of which this article provides only a snapshot — is wide ranging and goes beyond that of its formal affiliate groups. U.S. President Barack Obama has downplayed the danger that some of the groups pose to the West. Obama recently stated, "I think there is a distinction between the capacity and reach of a bin Laden and a network that is actively planning major terrorist plots against the homeland versus jihadists who are engaged in various local power struggles and disputes, often sectarian."⁶⁴ Some al-Qaidaaligned groups may be prioritizing local jihad over global, but lack of capacity should not be confused with lack of intent. It is unlikely that they are passing up available chances to strike against U.S. interests.

The U.S.'s record of eliminating al-Qaida's key personnel is impressive and has contributed to its inability to carry out attacks in the West. Yet despite the death or capture of so many of its members, al-Qaida's ability to replenish its ranks is impressive.

Furthermore, the international community's success in dismantling the ideology that allows al-Qaida to recruit new followers has been limited. For example, al-Qaida-inspired ideology has been disseminated throughout the West in recent years. Small, hard-to-detect cells inspired by the group — yet not receiving direct instruction from it — struck both London and Boston in 2013.

Until al-Qaida's ideology is comprehensively dismantled theologically, socio-economic conditions improve in the countries where al-Qaida recruits, and images of Muslim suffering in conflicts such as Syria no longer proliferate, the group will remain relevant. Clearly, these huge tasks may take generations to accomplish. For these reasons, policymakers should expect the al-Qaida threat to endure. □

3. There are limits to the usefulness of referring to the al-Qaida Central/Core. It is a phrase imposed by Western policymakers and the media. In 2010, Osama bin Laden wrote, "This term was coined in the media to distinguish between al-Qa'ida in Afghanistan and Pakistan and al-Qa'ida in the other territories." However, bin Laden also stated that "there is no problem with using this term in principle in order to clarify the intended meaning." See http://assets.nationaljournal.com/pdf/OBL17.pdf 4. "AQAP's emir also serves as al Qaeda's general manager', The Long War Journal, August 6, 2013, http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2013/08/aqap_emir_also_serve.php. For more information on the role of al-Qaida's general manager;

I. Despite previous academic attempts; see Leah Farrall, "How al-Qaeda Works," *Foreign Affairs* (March/April 2011), http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/67467/leah-farrall/ how-al-qaeda-works

^{2.} A reference to when the leader of the group in Yemen had to ask his Algerian counterpart for clarification about Ansar al-Din's relationship to al-Qaida in the Islamic Maghreb. See "A new definition for al-Qaeda," *The Washington Post*, January 31, 2014, http://hosted.ap.org/ specials/interactives/_international/_pdfs/al-Qaida -papershow-to-run-a-state.pdf

see: http://assets.nationaljournal.com/pdf/OBL17.pdf 5. "AQ Core' is no more: the changing shape of Al Qaida," The Foreign & Commonwealth Office, October 2013, https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/ attachment_data/file/256616/Oct_2013_AQ_newsletter.pdf 6. Testimony of Thomas Joscelyn, "Global al-Qaeda: Affiliates, Objectives, and Future Challenges", House Committee on Foreign Affairs

Subcommittee on Terrorism, Nonproliferation, and Trade, July 18, 2013, http://docs.house.gov/meetings/ FA/FA18/20130718/101155/HHRG-113-FA18-Wstate-JoscelynT-20130718.pdf

 "Terrorism," Five Dimension Consultants, April 17-23, 2014.
President Hadi would contest this is the case in Yemen.
See "70 per cent of al-Qaeda militants in Yemen are foreigners: Hadi says," Yemen News Agency, April 29, 2014, http://www.sabanews.net/en/news351080.htm
"Brennan on bin Laden raid, and 'dangerous' Yemen," CNN, April 20, 2012, http:// security.blogs.cnn.com/2012/04/20/

brennan-on-bin-laden-raid-and-dangerous-yemen/ 10. "Ansar al-Sharia and Governance in Southern Yemen" *Current Trends in Islamist Ideology*, 14, January 2013, http:// mail.currenttrends.org/docLib/20130124_CT14Simcox.pdf 11. "Shabaab formally joins al Qaeda," The Long War Journal, February 9, 2012, http://www.longwarjournal.org/ archives/2012/02/shabaab_formally_joi.php 12. "Al Shabaab Video Calls For Lone-Wolf Attacks In

12. Al Shabaab Video Caus For Lone-wolf Attacks in The West," HS Today, May 13, 2014, http://www.hstoday.us/ briefings/daily-news-analysis/single-article/al-Shabab -videocalls-for-lone-wolf-attacks-in-the-west/1a81a1eeb8363bed-2b295103a1df5dbc.html

13. "Briton behind terror group's bid to wage chemical war," *The Times*, October 5, 2013, http://www.thetimes.co.uk/tto/news/world/africa/article3887247.ece

14. "The GSPC: Newest Franchise in al-Qa'ida's Global Jihad," Combating Terrorism Center at West Point (April 2007), https://www.ctc.usma.edu/posts/the-gspc-newestfranchise-in-al-Qaida s-global-jihad

15. "Al-Qaeda's Global Footprint," Henry Jackson Society, September 2013, http://henryjacksonsociety.org/wp-content/ uploads/2013/09/HJS-Qaidat-al-Jihad-Report.pdf 16. "Syria's jihadist groups fight for control of eastern oilfields," *Financial Times*, April 28, 2014, http://www. fi.com/cms/s/0/5346e788-cbd6-11e3-9f27-00144feabdc0. httml#axz31gbsEpas

17. "Syria extremism is unlike any threat UK has seen since 9/11, security chief warns," London Evening Standard, February 25, 2014, http://www.standard.co.uk/news/uk/ exclusive-syria-extremism-is-unlike-any-threat-uk-has-seensince-911-security-chief-warns-9151894.html 18. "Up to 11,000 foreign fighters in Syria; steep rise among Western Europeans," International Centre for the Study of Radicalisation, December 17, 2013, http://icsr. info/2013/12/icsr-insight-11000-foreign-fighters-syria-steeprise-among-western-europeans/

 "Foreign Fighters," MI5, https://www.mi5.gov.uk/home/ the-threats/terrorism/international-terrorism/internationalterrorism-and-the-uk/foreign-fighters.html
"How Zawahiri Lost al Qaeda," *Foreign Affairs*, November 19, 2013, http://www.foreignaffairs.com/ articles/140273/william-mccants/how-zawahiri-lost-al-qaeda 21. "Al-Qaeda disavows any ties with radical Islamist ISIS group in Syria, Iraq," *The Washington Post*, February 3, 2014, http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle_east/ al-qaeda-disavows-any-ties-with-radical-islamist-isisgroup-in-syria-iraq/2014/02/03/2c9afc3a-8cef-11e3-98abfe5228217bd1 storv.html

"Isil slams Al Qaida chief, refuses to quit Syria," *Gulf News*, May 12, 2014, http://gulfnews.com/in-focus/syria/isil-slams-al-Qaida -chief-refuses-to-quit-syria-1.1331489
"Terrorism," Five Dimensions Consultants, April 17-23, 2014

 Five Dimensions Consultants, "Special Report: Examining the Ideological and Strategic Differences between ISIS and al-Qaeda." Terrorism, May 8-14, 2014.
"Is ISIS bigger than al-Qaeda?," Al-Arabiya, May 11, 2014, http://english.alarabiya.net/en/views/news/middleeast/2014/05/11/Is-ISIS-bigger-than-al-Qaeda-.html
Peter Bergen, *The Osama bin Laden I Know*, Simon & Schuster Ltd. (October 2006); "Analyzing the bin Laden documents," World Affairs, http://www.worldaffairsjournal. org/article/analyzing-bin-laden-documents
See: "Analysis: Iran's unlikely al Qaeda ties: fluid, murky and deteriorating," Reuters, April 24, 2013, http:// uk.reuters.com/article/2013/04/24/us-iran-alqaedaidUSBRE93N18720130424. See also: "Canada train plot suspect traveled to Iran: U.S. officials," Reuters, April 25, 2013, http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/04/25/ us-arrests-iran-idUSBRE93O1D320130425 28. "Treasury Targets Key Al-Qa'ida Funding and Support Network Using Iran as a Critical Transit Point," United States Department of the Treasury, July 28, 2011 http://www. treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/tg1261.aspx 29. "Massive RCMP probe stopped Al-Qaeda-linked conspiracy to derail passenger train: newly released documents," *National Post*, January 11, 2014, http://news. nationalpost.com/2014/01/11/massive-rcmp-probe-stoppedal-qaeda-linked-conspiracy-to-derail-passenger-train-newlyreleased-documents/

30. "Senior al-Qaeda figure leaves Iran amid a series of departures by terrorist suspects," *The Washington Post*, February 14, 2014, http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/ national-security/senior-al-qaeda-figure-leaves-iran-amida-series-of-departures-by-terrorist-suspects/2014/02/14/ b3291eda-9429-11e3-83b9-1f024193bb84_story.html 31. "QE.A.135.13. Ansar Eddine," Security Council Committee pursuant to resolutions 1267 (1999) and 1989 (2011) concerning Al-Qaida and associated individuals and entities, United Nations, http://www.un.org/sc/committees/1267/NSQE13513E.shtml

32. "QE.M.134.12. Movement for Unity and Jihad in West Africa (MUJAO)," Security Council Committee pursuant to resolutions 1267 (1999) and 1989 (2011) concerning Al-Qaida and associated individuals and entities, United Nations, http://www.un.org/sc/committees/1267/ NSQE13412E.shtml

 "Rise of al-Qaida Sahara Terrorist," The Associated Press, May 28, 2013, http://bigstory.ap.org/article/ ap-exclusive-rise-al-Qaida-saharan-terrorist 34. "Belmokhtar claims Algerian raid, slaying of hostages for al Qaeda," The Long War Journal, January 20, 2013, http://www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2013/01/ belmokhtar_claims_al.php#ixz2KKRYUqmI 35. "Terrorist Designation of the al-Mulathamun Battalion," United States Department of State, December 18, 2013, http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2013/218880.htm 36. "Belmoktar Reaffirms Commitment to al-Qaeda, Zawahiri," SITE, April 30, 2014, https://news.siteintelgroup. com/Jihadist-News/belmoktar-reaffirms-commitment-toal-qaeda-zawahiri.html

37. "Al-Qaeda in Libya: A Profile," Library of Congress, August 2012, available at: http://www.fas.org/irp/world/ para/aq-libya-loc.pdf

38. "Al Qaeda Headquarters in Libya," The Daily Beast, May 6, 2013, http://www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2013/05/06/the-al-qaeda-headquarters-in-libya.html; "So Many Jihadists Are Flocking to Libya, It's Becoming Scumbag Woodstock," The Daily Beast, May 6, 2014, http:// www.thedailybeast.com/articles/2014/05/06/so-many-jihadists-are-flocking-to-libya-some-counter-terrorists-now-callit-scumbag-woodstock.html

39. Thomas Joscelyn at The Long War Journal provides the best overview of Ansar al-Sharia Tunisia's links to al-Qaida. For example, see: "Al Qaeda ally orchestrated assault on U.S. Embassy in Tunisia," The Long War Journal, October 2, 2012, available at http://www.longwarjournal.org/ archives/2012/10/al_qaeda_ally_orches.php. See also: "From al Qaeda in Italy to Ansar al Sharia Tunisia," The Long War Journal, November 21, 2012, http://www.longwarjournal. org/archives/2012/11/from_al_qaeda_in_ita.php 40. "QE.T.90.02. Tunisian Combatant Group," Security Council Committee pursuant to resolutions 1267 (1999) and 1989 (2011) concerning Al-Qaida and associated individuals and entities, United Nations, http://www.un.org/

sc/committees/1267/NSQE09002E.shtml 41. "Terrorist Designations of Three Ansar al-Shari'a Organizations and Leaders" United States Department

Organizations and Leaders," United States Department of State, January 10, 2014, http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ ps/2014/01/219519.htm

42. "Country Reports on Terrorism, "United States Department of State, April 2014, http://www.state.gov/ documents/organization/225050.pdf

43. "Tunisia: Al-Qaeda Funds Ansar Al-Sharia, Tunisia Reveals," All Africa, August 29, 2013, http://allafrica.com/ stories/201308300788.html; see also Daveed Gartenstein-Ross, "Obama's Kobe Bryant-Al Qaeda Flap," The Daily Beast, January 22, 2014, http://www.thedailybeast.com/ articles/2014/01/22/obama-s-kobe-bryant-al-qaeda-flap.html 44. "Terrorist Designations of Boko Haram and Ansaru,"United States Department of State, November 13, 2013, http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2013/11/217509.htm 45. "Bin Laden files show al-Qaida and Taliban leaders in close contact," *Guardian*, April 29, 2012, http://www. theguardian.com/world/2012/apr/29/bin-laden-al-Qaida -taliban-contact; 'Terrorist Designations of Boko Haram and Ansaru', United States Department of State, 13 November 2013

46. "Curbing Violence in Nigeria (II): The Boko Haram Insurgency," International Crisis Group, http://www.crisisgroup.org/~/media/Files/africa/west-africa/nigeria/216-curbing-violence-in-nigeria-ii-the-boko-haram-insurgency.pdf 47. "Wanted: Information leading to the location of Abubakar Shekau Up to \$7 Million Reward," Rewards for Justice, available at: http://www.rewardsforjustice.net/ english/abubakar_shekau.html

48. "Boko Haram: Growing Threat to the U.S. Homeland," U.S. House of Representatives Committee on Homeland Security, September 13, 2013, http://homeland.house.gov/ sites/homeland.house.gov/files/documents/09-13-13-Boko-Haram-Report.pdf

49. "Al-Qaida Sanctions Committee adds Boko Haram to its Sanctions List," United Nations Security Council, 22 May 2014, available at: http://www.un.org/News/Press/docs/2014/ sc11410.doc.htm

50. "Timbuktu Training Site Shows Terrorists' Reach," *The Wall Street Journal*, February 1, 2013, available at: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB100014241278873239261045782 78030474477210.html

51. Jacob Zenn, "Boko Haram's International Connections," Combating Terrorism Center at West Point, January 14, 2013, available at: http://www.ctc.usma.edu/posts/ boko-harams-international-connections

52. "Curbing Violence in Nigeria (II): The Boko Haram Insurgency," International Crisis Group, http://www.crisisgroup.org/~/media/Files/africa/west-africa/nigeria/216-curbing-violence-in-nigeria-ii-the-boko-haram-insurgency.pdf 53. "Al Oaeda linked to Israeli bus ambush."

The Washington Times, August 22, 2011, http:// www.washingtontimes.com/news/2011/aug/22/

al-qaeda-linked-to-israeli-bus-ambush/?page=all 54. "QI.A.318.13. Muhammad Jamal Abd-al Rahim Ahmad al-Kashif," Security Council Committee pursuant to resolutions 1267 (1999) and 1989 (2011) concerning Al-Qaida and associated individuals and entities, United Nations, http://www.un.org/sc/committees/1267/NSQI31813E.shtml 55. "QE.M.136.13. Muhammad Jamal Network (MJN)," Security Council Committee pursuant to resolutions 1267 (1999) and 1989 (2011) concerning Al-Qaida and associated individuals and entities, United Nations, http://www. un.org/sc/committees/1267/NSQE13613E.shtml 56. "Terrorist Designations of the Muhammad Jamal Network and Muhammad Jamal," United States Department of State, October 7, 2013, http://www.state. gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2013/10/215171.htm

57. "QI.A.318.13. Muhammad Jamal Abd-al Rahim Ahmad al-Kashif," United Nations

58. "QE.M.136.13. Muhammad Jamal Network (MJN)," United Nations

59. "Terror in the Sinai," The Henry Jackson Society (May 2014), available at: http://henryjacksonsociety.org/ wp-content/uploads/2014/05/HJS-Terror-in-the-Sinai-Report-Colour-Web.pdf; "Al Qaeda's expansion into Egypt," Long War Journal, 11 February 2014, available at: http:// www.longwarjournal.org/archives/2014/02/al_qaedas_ expansion.php

60. "Designation of Caucasus Emirates Leader Doku Umarov," United States Department of State, June 23, 2010, http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2010/06/143579.htm 61. "Russia: The Changing Islamic Insurgency," Eurasia. net, April 18, 2014, http://www.eurasianet.org/node/68287 62. "QE.E.131.11. Emarat Kavkaz," Security Council Committee pursuant to resolutions 1267 (1999) and 1989 (2011) concerning Al-Qaida and associated individuals and entities, United Nations, http://www.un.org/sc/committees/1267/NSOE13111E.shtml

63. "QE.I.10.01. Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan," Security Council Committee pursuant to resolutions 1267 (1999) and 1989 (2011) concerning Al-Qaida and associated individuals and entities, United Nations, http://www.un.org/ sc/committees/1267/NSQE01001E.shtml

64. "Going the Distance," *The New Yorker*, January 27, 2014, http://www.newyorker.com/reporting/2014/01/27/140127fa_ fact_remnick?currentPage=all